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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 10, 2015 

 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

  

Alternates: Ronald Bohigian & Jeremy Taylor 

Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

   Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 The Chair seated Ronald Bohigian for Joseph LaPorte for the first 

three public hearings for tonight.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

 

5. Approval of Minutes 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. Pugliese seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6151A, application of Yankee Brick Picker LLC d/b/a 

Bricks & MiniFigs for a variance to allow more than 3 attached signs, 

variance of allowable sign area under Section 13-05.C.3 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1173 Queen Street Units 7-9, property of Perry 

Plaza, LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his or her representative 

please state your name and address for the record, please. 

 MR. TAYLOR:  Excuse me, Chairman Salka.  I just wanted to state 

for the record that I recuse myself from discussion or voting on this.   

I’m not voting on this because I have done work for Mr. Schneider and 

his company that is the applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Let the record show that Jeremy Taylor will 

recuse himself from discussion on this appeal, please. 

 (Mr. Taylor left the dais.) 

 MR. SCHNEIDER:  My name is Rob Schneider.  I live at 26 Linsley 

Drive in Wolcott, CT. 

 I run a business, two businesses here in town.  Volume 

Entertainment which I’ve run for six years here in town and I bought a 

franchise called Bricks & Mnifigs which I decided to open up in the 

Town of Southington due to the fact that I love the community here.  

The town has welcomed me with open arms.  The community has supported 

me greatly with our new business which is a store that specializes in 

buy, sell, trade everything Lego-related.  And, we have two activity 

rooms. 

 Part of the requirement for my franchise was for me to have 

action figures and lettering in our windows which I’ve included 

pictures of with my application there showing what the building looks 

like.   

 With the building location, the problem that we currently have is 

the building is recessed so far back from the road it is hard for 

people driving by to be able to see it.   
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 And, plus that neighboring businesses, their signs are blocking 

our street sign.   So our visibility is extremely low for people to be 

able to see our property. 

 And, I know part of the requirement was the Code change back in 

January that is because of the public safety.  The police department 

could not see inside the businesses, but as the pictures indicate you 

could clearly see inside my business during the day and night.  And, 

it still looks presentable.   

 So what I am requesting is a variance to the three sign rule to 

be able to keep our action figures that we have up in the window. It 

is extremely helping us trying to drag people into the plaza due to 

our poor visibility from the street sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Hold on! 

 MR. SCHNEIDER:  Sorry.  My first time doing this. 

 THE CHAIR:  No rush.  Do we have questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Is the total signage otherwise allowed under the 

regulations? 

 MR. SCHNEIDER:  The regulations require three signage which is my 

main Bricks & Minifigs sign and my two signs saying:  buy, sell, 

trade.  And, Lego sets and stuff.  

 But we are asking for the action figs – those four additional 

action figs to be added on top of it.   

 The unit I have is 4500 square feet.  I took actually three store 

fronts for the plaza which have been vacant for over five years.  So 

if it was actually individual store fronts that would be equal to nine 

signs that three stores would be able to do there.  And, all I am 

looking for is less than nine signs for what I currently have up 

there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about the total square footage, would the 

total square footage otherwise be allowed if it were the signs. 

 MR. SCHNEIDER:  Yes.  When I talked to Sign Pro, who did the 

initial signage and stuff, they said I was within the sign --- the 

square footage requirements. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That was my question. 



Zoning Board of  Appeals – November 10, 2015 

 

4 

 

 MR. SCHNEIDER: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I drove over there today and he’s absolutely right. 

You can definitely see inside the building without any problem.  And, 

his sign travelling north, the sign down at the street is really 

hidden by that automotive repair facility until you get right on top 

of it. 

 And, again, to me, it is well laid out.  And, I, when I looked 

around I drove up and down the street.  I’ve done it a hundred times, 

but specifically looking and the store next door, they have, as you 

can see, they have three opaque windows so you can’t see in out of the 

four or five they have. 

 And, if you drive down, some of the major stores, there’s a 

couple of liquor stores and there’s no way you’re going to see inside 

those stores that are cluttered with signs.   

 When you look at the square footage, it’s set back from the road, 

um; I have no difficulty with this particular variance. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  All set. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  What about the total area that could be covered, 

do we have, do we want to say that there has to be a certain amount of 

space open or some such thing like that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, when I looked at the square footage 

that is allowed, part of the application is to have more than three 

attached and a variance to the allowable sign area.  So, if it comes 

to a positive motion, its roughly 54 square feet total that is allowed 

because it is the frontage of all three units.  And, that’s what he 

would be with the top sign and the script without the figurines.  The 

figurines add about roughly another 50 square feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   But if you know, you look at it from the aspect 

like you said; if it was three units they’d have more square footage 

but um, not in this case.  The total would be double. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Now, can we put a stipulation if the board decides to 

do that, can we put a stipulation that it’s for this business, only? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can.  Because what happens is typically when you 

approve a variance it goes with the property for perpetuity.  And, my 

feeling is that, you know, the way these are laid out, I think is 

appropriate in my mind but I don’t want another store to come in at 

some point and ask for even more.  And, you say well, no.  It’s only 

for this business under this property owner.  If you think it’s 

appropriate. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Maybe perhaps we can give a variance to allow the 

applicant to have Lego figurines in his window as depicted in the 

application. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Same stuff. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that really considered a sign?  The figurine? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Without verbiage on it? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 Anyone --- I’m sorry. 

 MS.SCHNEIDER:  Hi, I’m Tracey Schneider and I live at 26 Linsley 

Drive, Wolcott, CT.   

 I’m a co-owner of the business. I am the manager during the day.  

And, I’ve had several customers tell me that if it weren’t for the 

action figures on the windows, they wouldn’t have been able to find 

us. 

 Several people have actually driven by, seen the figures and had 

to turn around and come back because that was the only way they were 

able to see where our store was. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you. 
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 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 THE CHAIR: Let the record show we will reseat Jeremy Taylor. 

 (Resumed the dais.) 

   

 B. APPEAL #6152A, application of Auto House of Southington LLC 

for a modification of a special exception approval regarding used car 

sales under Sections 4-03.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 910 

Meriden-Waterbury Tpke., property of 910 Meriden Waterbury LLC in a B 

zone. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission 

members.  Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main Street in 

Southington representing the applicant:  Auto House of Southington, 

LLC which is a car dealership located at 910 Meriden Waterbury 

Turnpike. 

 As Dave mentioned, we come before you tonight for a modification 

of a special exception approval from July of 2006 in which the ZBA 

gave approval for the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-03.32b, 11-

03 and 15-05 of the zoning regulations. 

 To give you a little history and description of the property --- 

and, as you can see, there’s a map up there --- the property is 

located in a Business Zone and it consists of approximately 7.38 

acres. 

 From approximately 1987 to 1991, the property was a dealership 

known as Route 66 Motorcars.  Beginning in 1991, it was home to the 

business known as EVENTS which was a retail store that existed there 

until 2006 when the applicant came before this board to re-establish 

the property as a car dealership. 

 During that hearing, the applicant came before the board and used 

the existing map that EVENTS had used and even though it was a 

different business with different uses --- and we’ll discuss that a 

little bit further --- when this board looked at the map, they said 29 

spots for vehicles and therefore it appears from the record, 

stipulated that no more than 29 vehicles could be on site for sale. 

 Since 2006, the business has grown and um, succeeded.  And, since 

the site can safely support more vehicles, the applicant is here 

before you tonight for a modification of the 29-vehicle stipulation. 
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 Sev Bovino of Kratzert Jones prepared the map that you have in 

front of you and also is in front up here which shows the site and how 

the cars can be safely displayed along with giving plenty of room for 

customers. 

 The difference between the parking that was for the business 

known as EVENTS and the parking for a car dealership is that in the 

dealership cars can be stacked neatly and don't need to be moved that 

often.  In fact, many, if not most of the applicant’s customers call 

ahead to make appointments and the applicant or his employees move the 

car to a location that’s more towards the front of the property. 

 The existing map shows spots for both customers and the display 

of cars.  The map shows that Kratzert Jones prepared 90 parking spots 

with a majority of the spots in the front used for display and 

therefore not spots where cars are going in and out. 

 If you see in the front of the map that came with the 

application, there are three stacked, three in front, which again 

that’s because these cars are not moved in and out.  They’re not a 

customer that is coming in and out but the inventory that is used for 

display. 

 There are no proposed spots in the grass out front.  Therefore, 

you have a nice buffer from the Meriden Waterbury Turnpike. 

 Additionally, the entrance into the property --- and I think this 

is a very important point --- is one way in, only.  So this property 

where they come in off Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, they can only go in 

so there are no cars coming in the opposite direction trying to get 

back out on the Meriden Waterbury Turnpike. They have to go out around 

to the back of the property. 

 We believe the site can support the 90 spots.  Sev was able to 

show on the map how --- safely show the 90 spots where you have 

inventory, you have spots for customers right in front of the building 

as well as area for cars to go through should there be any fire or any 

emergency vehicles they would still have room to proceed through the 

property. 

 So, the applicant is here as well and we’d be more than happy to 

answer any questions. 

 And, we would request your approval tonight. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You know, as I look at the regulation, one of the 

requirements is that there be notice to everyone within 250 feet.  Was 

that given? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Notice for a modification of special --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  For special exception, yah.  Under 11-03.  It’s 11-

03c.  It says:  For each special exception permit application the 

commission shall first send a first class letter to all property 

owners within 250 feet. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  It’s a --- can you repeat that again?  

Because I believe we’re in front of you tonight for a special 

exception, not a special permit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Here, under 4-03.32, it says:  The use of any 

premises for the sale or display of new or used motor vehicles whether 

within or without building or any other structure for business and 

public garage, gas or utility stations, in accordance with the 

provisions of Section 11-03.  And, then 11-03 is the notice 

requirement. 

 And, it talks about in Business Zones. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think it is either or.  Either be 

a special permit or special exception. Specifically how they handle 

it.  You have given me authority throughout the years for that use.  

To make those decisions. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, I’ve been in front of this board for 

going on 11 years now for countless motor vehicle sales and it has 

never been interpreted and --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m just asking the question. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  And, this again, is a modification.  It’s not a new 

application.  It is a modification. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is an existing application. 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, the only change obviously is just the 

restriction on the sale of motor vehicles just in terms of the number.  

Everything else in terms of the business is operating exactly the 

same. 

 And, that’s why we wanted to do a new map showing exactly how it 

can be safely done.  And, you can see in the front of the property 

where you have this stack of three that is not customer parking.  

There is a specific area for customer parking that is completely 

separate from the inventory which is the cars on site. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Question:  Does the fire marshal or anybody from 

the town have to look at this to approve this as far as the safety for 

fire engines and things to get a round there? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Uh, we haven’t sent it to them as a site plan 

because it was working under an existing site plan.  If there’s any 

questions you can certainly table it and we can get a response from 

them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think I probably, I may want to going from 29 to 

90 just to see if an emergency vehicle could get in and out.   

 Certainly, if you’ve got cars stacked three deep it is going to 

be tough to move them. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, my question was pertaining to has any of the 

---has any of the three upfront moved, migrated into that driveway.  

Meaning, he went three deep instead of what’s there now?  Two or one? 

Two cars deep? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  No, it’s three deep.  If anybody went there 

and looked at the lot --- 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, right now you’ve got 90 – I don’t know how many 

cars --- 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  But right now you’ve got them packed in at 90 cars. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Ahead of this application.  That’s why he is asking 

for a modification. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So my question is the width between the cars and 

the end to the side --- 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: No, it hasn’t changed.  It’s wide open.  As a 

matter of fact --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Would you just come up and state your 

name and address for the record?  

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Oh, I’m sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s okay. 

 MR. DAVIS:   Yes, sir.  My name is George Davis.  I reside at 26 

Silver Birch Lane, Clinton, CT. 

 And, we actually just got uh, we added a couple of bays on there 

and we just had the fire department in to get the CO on the property 

as recently as three weeks ago or a month ago.  They were there.  They 

made sure that they had the key.  They didn’t have any problems at 

that time. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The only question I would say is if we approve it, 

we add a stipulation that it met fire marshal’s approval or whoever 

for – 

 THE CHAIR:   That’s fine. 

 MR. DAVIS:  I love the building. I want to make sure it’s good. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Just a question. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or would we be smarter to have the fire marshal let 

us know in advance? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It’s your discretion.   

 Mr.  Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes.  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It’s up to you.  To answer the question. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t we do that.  I mean, you know, what we are 

doing is we’re --- he’s got them there already.  And, um, I think it 

would behoove us to make sure that we’ve crossed all the T’s and 

dotted the I’s before we approve it. 
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 So, we can continue the public hearing until the next meeting.  

Is not going to affect what you’re already doing. So why don’t we do 

that.  We can table it, continue the public hearing, and request that 

we get fire marshal approval. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, it may be the fire marshal just looks into the 

driveway and says that those four spots on the driveway you know, 

aren’t wide enough to allow vehicular access. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, if they’ve already seen it, it would probably be 

a non-issue to get that if in fact you are in compliance. 

 Okay? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Were those cars in that driveway? 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So it should be no problem. 

 MR. DAVIS:  It was just; it was actually like it is today like it 

was. Not like on the photo. We actually reduced considerably. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And this plan is again not showing any cars on the 

grass. 

 MR. DAVIS: There won’t be any cars on the grass. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   When Sev Bovino went out there, he actually 

said he spent time, looked at everything, and counted and made sure 

how he was going to proceed, how he was going to present it on the map 

is actually how it was on site. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   When we talk motor vehicles, just as a 

question for clarification, does that include motorcycles, as well?  

Because I know you had some motorcycles out there For Sale. 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And you’ll keep them off the grass?  

 MR. DAVIS: Yes, I will. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Why don’t we do that?  We’ll table it and 

continue the public hearing. We’ll ask at the next meeting if you can 

come in with the certification by the fire marshal and then we can 

hear about it at that point. 
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 A motion? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I make a motion to table to the next meeting. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, to continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a second?  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

  

 

 C. APPEAL #6153A, application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

straddling two parcels beginning June 1, 2016 – July 31, 2016 under 

Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 735 Main Street & 

12 Grove Street, property of Faith Living church Inc. at the 

intersection of Grove Street & Main Street in a CB zone. 

 MR. KANE:  Good evening, my name is Mike Kane and I live at 19 

Ciccio Court in Plainville, CT. 

 I’m here for Faith Living Church and we’re seeking permission for 

our annual vacation bible school that will occur in July of 2016.  

And, just specifically asking for your approval.  We’re going to have 

some tents that are going to straddle two parcels.  And, like we do, 

we usually have between 600 and 800 kids.  The tents basically are for 

the outdoor activity. 

 We’re going to make sure that we have the area um, orange safety 

fence surrounding the area. 

 We’re going to have a policeman on duty during all times of the 

event. 

 We’re going to make sure that we clean up after each night and 

make sure all the grounds are clean. 

 And, there’ll be no activity after 9:30. 

 Make sure we provide the insurance certificate in the amount of 

$2 million or the town-required minimum. 
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 THE CHAIR: Same as last year. 

 MR. KANE: Same as last year. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK: Do we have specific dates.   This is one we’re going 

to have not have up annually. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the things we’ve been doing is continuing it 

on an annual basis so is it safe to say from the first of June to the 

end of July of each year? 

 MR. KANE:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So that we don’t have to change dates. 

 MR. KANE:  Exactly. The actual event is going to occur for one 

week, July llth to July 15
th
.  Monday thru Friday.  But we ask for the 

tents to be up before that simply so we can get set up. We work with 

volunteers and sometimes its hit and miss with labor.  So, we just ask 

that we can set up the tent with enough time to set up the event or 

set up the activity and then allow about a week to take it down. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you need two full months, though? 

 MR. KANE:  Probably not but um, I think we can probably limit it 

to the month of July.  But, you know. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I mean I don’t want to short – 

 MR. KANE:  Nope. Historically we’ve had it from June 1
st
 to the 

end of July.  Um, you know, like I said, we just try and get it up --- 

we have Superior that puts up the tent. Sometimes it’s contingent on 

their schedule and when they can do it.  It is the same tent we use 

every year. 

 But I understand if we need to restrict that time, you know --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, I mean, even if we said June 15
th
 --- 

 MR. KANE:  June 15
th
?  That’s agreeable. That’s absolutely --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The same stipulations.  
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 THE CHAIR:  We’ll do it on an annual basis unless there is a 

significant change. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, the 15
th
 of June.  We don’t want to short them. 

 MR. KANE: That’s fine with us. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that work for you? 

 MR. KANE: Yes.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Good. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, July 31
st
 is acceptable. 

 MR. KANE: Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I just noticed that August 10, 2014 was in here so I 

didn’t know – 

 MR. KANE:  Yah. At one point I think I put the 60-day period.  I 

kind of adjusted it a little bit. 

 Really, it is June and July.  And, June 15
th
 to July 31, we’re 

fine with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor?  

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 The Chair advised for the record that Jeremy Taylor will be 

sitting place of Ron Bohigian on this one because he was here at the 

previous meeting, the previous time this occurred. 

 A. APPEAL #6144A, application of Peter DiClementi for a 

variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone under 

Sections 13-05D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 857 Marion Avenue, 

property of D & B Realty Associates LLC c/o Peter DiClementi in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Good evening.  My name is Peter DiClementi.  I 

live at 54 Lake Street in Wolcott.   

 I’m here as the continued Appeal 6144A. I have some information 

here and I’m going to pass it out. 

 (Passed around) 

 So just to go back to the beginning.  What had happened is we 

received a letter on July 29
th
 that said there was some illegal signage 

out at that building. So we went and talked to the tenants down there 

and they’ putting some A-frame signs and stuff like that.  And, 

obviously, we didn’t think that would be um – you know, respected in 

that neighborhood. 

 So we asked if it would be, you know, we’re trying to come for 

this variance to put up a nice kind of a residential looking sign in 

the front.  Non-lit sign which I’ll go over in a second. 

 Again, the reason why I’m here is to try to rectify this --- rein 

it in a little bit from a bunch of these little triangle type signs.  

Some tenants are putting stuff on the windows and obviously it is not 

looking good to the residents or obviously to the town so we wanted to 

rectify that and just put, again, a nice residential sign. 

 I know it is a commercial sign, but it will be residential 

looking and I had the sign company do two renderings there and we can 

go over that in a second. That is what brings me here tonight. 

 The first picture in there --- I know it was asked, I’m back here 

for a couple of reasons.  One was to give you a different --- a 

rendering with some measurements and that is the measurements on the 
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sign. And, the second was to give you a better site plan which I feel 

I did that at the last page. 

 So the questions from the last time I think we answered. So, 

we’ll just go through it. 

 So the first picture I gave you was a picture of a 1997 -- where 

I’m actually proposing a sign to go right back in that same spot.  I 

don’t know if this is helpful or hurtful but I just wanted to share it 

with the board that this was built in 1960.  The building.  And, that 

sign, I can’t tell you when it went up.  But when we did the reparking 

lot and the road was redone by the town that sign ended up getting 

demolished.  We never asked for it.  We didn’t realize it at the time 

that we couldn’t put it back up but now we try to put it back up and 

that’s why we’re going for the variance.  I just wanted to kind of 

state that. 

 And, I have the real pictures.  I don’t know if you want to pass 

them around. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can enter it into the record if that’s okay with 

you. 

 (Passed around) 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  So, the placement of the new sign will be pretty 

much in the same exact spot except it is not going to be as high as 

that sign.  It’s going to be a lot lower and I show that in the 

rendering, the first rendering, well actually, the next page. 

 The site drawing, if you see that, the parking lot.  Right in the 

middle of the stone is basically the site line and I was asked last 

time how much space between the curb and my site line and it is 4 

feet.  So what we stated last time is it would be 2 feet from our 

property line which would make it 2 feet off our curb.  So we’re going 

to split that difference and that’s what I’m showing in that second 

picture. 

 Again, the sign will be perpendicular to the road. It’s not 

facing at the road.  It’s perpendicular to the road.  So if you’re at 

the road and you’re looking at the sign, you’ll only see the side of 

it which we have a rendering here at 8 inches. 
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 It’s more so if you are going to Mt. Vernon Road, you’re 

travelling now, you’ll be able to see the sign in a safe manner, to 

recognize the building, to put on your blinker in time to turn. 

 But the next picture is a rendering of a sign.  And, I asked, 

what I did ask is our sign company to give us a second one because 

this one ended up to be a little bit higher than I wanted it.  

 This is 8 foot 3 inches to all. When we got into the design, of 

course, we have to put the number on the top.  I wanted a little bit 

more of a residential appeal so that put the cap on it. So that raised 

the sign. 

 So what we did was the second, the next rendering was a little 

bit wider sign which would be 6 foot 6 inches wide and 5 foot 4 inches 

high.  To give us a little room for snow on the bottom and still have 

a little, you know.  Each panel would be 12 inches by 34 and a half as 

it is stated there.  Of course, the number on the top. 

 And, then the next picture is a better drawing of the site.  I 

went to Sev and I went to the neighbor next door. Of course that was 

Henny, and I brought the letter last time that he had no issue with 

the sign being there. 

 The sign, again, is not lit.  I’m just kind of showing you on the 

site drawing where it would be with the established lot line.  And, 

that’s an as-built basically where the parking lot is because that --- 

that manhole is in the corner of the parking lot.  The sign will be 

right after it. 

 MR.  BOHIGIAN: Those trees are still there, correct? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  They are. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   How much --- 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  They’re --- the center of those trees are 10 

feet from the property line. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How tall are they? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Oh.  Well, they kind of look like that picture. 

They’re --- he trims them every year but they’re more than 10 feet and 

less than 15.  So it depends on how they’re trimmed. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So you won’t be able to see it when you’re coming 

around this way. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  You are not going to see it coming the other 

way. 

 But we feel when you are coming down Marion Avenue, you’re coming 

down to the stop sign, you’re looking at the plaza.  We have some 

exposure.   

 It’s the other way when you are going northbound you don’t really 

don’t have exposure unless you are turning back 90 degrees to see the 

building. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So you have signage on both sides of that sign? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  We will have signage, yah. 

 So that’s basically the --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Will there be signs on the building, as well? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Will there be signs on the building? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  There are signs on the building right now.  

We’re not touching them.  They’re --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, does that plan that you show verify that it 

will be on your property? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s on the inside of that site line? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you a question.  A general question for 

these type of stores.  I’m real concerns when you start putting 

signage in Residential especially when we’ve got the Historic District 

right there. 

 The four stores that are there, you may not know the answer to 

this, but what is the percentage of clientele that would stop at the 

store that probably wouldn’t stop there if there was no sign?  
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Meaning, if you’re on Queen Street and you’ve got a lot of traffic 

that rides up and down that street.  That doesn’t happen on Marion 

Avenue, Mt. Vernon.  They usually live in that area.  So they know 

it’s there. 

 So why do you need a sign when probably 90 percent of your 

business is local, not transient business where somebody is driving 

from – you know, to Wolcott or to Waterbury and pass these stores and 

are going to stop in for a haircut? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Well, there is a hair cut place. And, you’re 

right.  But the bakery which is, you know, she sells coffee and 

cupcakes and she has an exposure here in Southington.  We have a high 

traffic that obviously go through there and they do go out towards or 

up Southington Mountain and whether they are going to Waterbury or 

Wolcott.  But she’s told all the time that people go by there and 

never knew she was there. 

 So, to answer your question: Yes.  Yes, there is some business 

that could be had by having the sign or some kind of exposure out 

there. 

 Second to that, if you are looking for her or anybody in that 

plaza, I would just think that as you’re driving and you have an 

exposure and you do see the sign, its better than you know, having to 

turn your head all the way 90 degrees to look for something.   

 As you know, if you’re looking for something it would be nice --- 

I mean, that’s why signs are out there. Obviously.  To identify.  I 

mean, you have a sign out in front of this, our Municipal Building 

here so everybody can see it and identify it and turn in safely. 

 But I think yes, there is an added you know, advantage to that 

sign being there for the businesses in there. 

 The pizza place is basically established.  But I know the cupcake 

place; she’s complaining all the time that people are saying they 

never knew she was there. 

 But again, I think, I am no here --- the reason why I’m here is 

because of what they’ve been doing with the little signs out there.  

You know, she put the little sign out. Cupcake. 

 And, somebody else followed suit.  And, then the pizza guy did 

it.  



Zoning Board of  Appeals – November 10, 2015 

 

21 

 

 And, we’re like, guys, you can’t do that.  You know, so let’s – 

IF we want to do it so let’s go and try to do it the right way and 

present it to the board. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  You had a sign up there from 

the picture way back when and I don’t when the sign came down and 

whatever, so does he need to come back to put something else up or is 

it –-- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, when you discontinue a nonconforming use, you 

lose it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So it was nonconforming? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is considered abandoned. 

 What about, you know, a single line that is 6 inches where you 

could say Avian’s Pizza in 6-inch letters.  Blonde and Beyond, 6-inch 

letters.  Then you are talking 2 feet and 30 inches for the whole 

thing. You can still see it.  As opposed to –- 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I don’t know if you could still see it.   I 

mean, the town is looking for an 8-inch number so they can identify 

the situation.  I don’t know how a consumer is going to see such a 

small sign. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Look at like 360 North Main Street.  They’ve got a 

sandwich board and businesses about that big (indicating) and it’s in 

a Commercial Zone and its all businesses.  It just runs across one 

line. 

 Or you look on Main Street and you see that in a lot of the 

businesses where the lettering is about this big (indicating).  And, 

those are Business Zones. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  So you are suggesting that the sign are too 

large? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  So the 12 inches you are suggesting to reduce to 

what? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You basically have a sign here that’s 4 by 8 feet.  

And, you know, it would be more appropriate if it were one line across 

with lettering so that you could see it. 
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 Like if you were to go down Main Street and look at those 

businesses.  Even in Clocktower Square you see one line across. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I brought the sign for Strong School. That sign 

is the same size as my sign and it, you know, is three words 

basically.   

 You know, I’ll take your suggestion but I mean a sign is a sign. 

I think the smaller the sign, there’s kind of ---you know, once you 

get to a certain I would think there is no reason to have it.  But --- 

which --- 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair?  There are charts available.  It’s a 

standard in sign companies for distances for how big a lettering – 6-

inch lettering you can see from 250 feet.  It just prorates the size 

of your sign and the visibility. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you are on a curve and its 30 mph.  So you 

really are going to be able to see it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What, the difference of the two drawings you gave us 

with the vertical and horizontal signs?  One of the panels is 12 by 42 

and the other is 12 by 34 and a half.  It looks the same basic 

lettering but the signs must be smaller on the 12 by 34 and a half? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  It is 34.5 on the shorter side. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So the letter I would imagine would have to be 

smaller to fit that smaller panel?  

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yah, I think they’re a little bit smaller, but 

we asked for that.  I was trying to get it in a smaller footprint.   

 I thought 8 foot, you know, we just mentioned it was 8 foot wide 

but it is 6 feet.  It is 6 feet 6 wide.  I thought 8 foot was too 

wide. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there a stop sign right at that intersection? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  There is.  There is a three-way stop sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  that’s what I thought.  So, -- 
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 MR. DICLEMENTI:  But it is after.   

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, but it is like 20 feet after. 

 You’ve got a driveway there and that’s about it. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Where is the site drawing?  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I believe it is a blinking red light. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  No, no. 

 THE CHAIR:  It used to be.  

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  It used to be. 

 THE CHAIR:  But I think it is a three way stop on Mt. Vernon and 

Marion going north and then Marion going west, I guess it is. 

 So, it’s not --- 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yes, it is --- the site plan shows it.  It is 

further down the road. It’s a whole lot away. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  He just said it was 75 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  He said it was 75 feet. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Which actually makes it even --- you know, if 

there’s cars stopping in front and they’re turning way to the right to 

see the plaza, to me, it’s kind of more of a hazard. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You mentioned the Strong School sign. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Do you have the dimensions on that? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I do.  I have a copy of the picture if you want 

to see it? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yes. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  The dimensions are 5 and a half or 5 feet 5 

inches high and 6 feet 7 wide. 
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 And, again, I was kind of looking at that.  I was trying to match 

what is in the neighborhood. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, your sign would be a lot bigger than this, 

wouldn’t it? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  No.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Your sign is going to be 8 feet --- 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  No, no, no.  My second --- actually --- again my 

sign guy gave me two renderings but I’m showing you both but I 

personally am leaning towards the lower one.  Again, just to keep it 

at a low profile and match the neighborhood. 

 So it is 6 foot 6 wide, mine.  Where this is 6 foot 7 wide.  And 

mine is 64 inches high, 5 foot 4 inches high and the William Strong 

School is 5 foot 5. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Isn’t it really 2 feet I mean when you look at the 

actual sign?  You’re counting the posts.  When you look at the sign 

itself. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I counted post to post.  I counted width, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, but if you look at the actual sign, isn’t it 

more like 2 feet? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yah, but then you’d have to measure my actual 

sign, too.  And, not the edges.  I was measuring outside to outside of 

both. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we are --- in my mind we are talking about 

apples and oranges with regards to a school versus a commercial 

business that’s already nonconforming.  You can’t say that about the 

school. 

 So we’ve got nonconforming businesses, through no fault of yours.  

Been there for a while.  But it is still nonconforming and what we are 

doing is making it more nonconforming by adding a commercial sign 

which I really have a problem with.  But I am only one vote. 

 The bottom line is we have two alternatives we’re looking at.  We 

can ask him to go back and look at a smaller sign or we can talk about 
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you know, is any size sign appropriate.  That’s what it comes down to 

so we’re not going to put him through, you know, more expense. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, my thought is if you were looking at smaller, 

I would be thinking in terms of substantially smaller.  Significantly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Which then may make the whole proposal moot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because some of the signs on the buildings --- and 

when you look at one of them there --- if I can find it.  Um, it’s --- 

I have it here somewhere.  But it’s got two windows worth of signs and 

that’s the one on the left. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The pizza place. 

 THE CHAIR:  The pizza place.  Probably is already nonconforming 

with that much signage for the size of it.  Am I right?   Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I would say likely.   I haven’t looked at it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh?  Yah. I mean you’ve got the sign over the door.  

You’ve got the sign to the right of the door. You’ve got the sign, two 

signs on the left. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, that’s already nonconforming.  I can’t --- I 

don’t know what on the other one.  I drove by it but I don’t remember.  

I don’t remember what the other ones have. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  But that is what brought us here.  You know, 

because of those A-frame signs and --- 

 THE CHAIR:  No. I am not talking the A-frames.  I’m talking the 

signs in the windows. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI: Understood.  That’s the same thing.  They were 

putting signs in the windows, hanging in the windows, so that’s what 

started this whole thing to give them some exposure out front. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, do we need to --- I mean, he gave us two 

options here.   
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 THE CHAIR:  We have two options but we can revisit those as part 

of the discussion but I think we’ve got some letters from the 

residents surrounding.  We have a petition with I think 80 names on 

it, somewhere around there that I think we need to take into 

consideration, unless we have more questions of the applicant.  We 

could, you know, that could be part of the discussion. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the applicant has the right of rebuttal. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We have people for and people against it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Thanks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone else speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing this 

application? 

 Dave, do we have some letters you want to read in and a petition? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  The petition, Mr. Chairman, is from Kathleen 

Hopko. 

 It says:   

 Dear Zoning Board of Appeals Members:  Please find a petition 

signed by over 30 residents in the vicinity of 857 Marion Avenue.  The 

Southington residents whose signatures appear below oppose the 

placement of a commercial sign at the property of D&B Realty 

Associates.  We respectfully request that the Zoning Board of Appeals 

deny the application to place a commercial sign --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, maybe you could speak into the microphone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  --- nonconforming use in this residential area.  

Thank you for your consideration in our concerns. 

 And, signatures.   

 Two letters, both pretty lengthy. 
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 The first one is from Eric Coley(sp) 88 Pacer Lane in 

Plantsville.   

 Dear Mr. Lavallee:  It has recently brought to my attention that 

a variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone is 

currently being discussed by the Town of Southington. 

 It is my understanding that the final vote on this matter will 

take place at the October 27
th
 Board of Appeals meeting.  I 

unfortunately will be unable to attend that meeting, but my hope is 

that you would be able to read my letter to the Board on that date. 

 I am respectfully making a plea to the Town of Southington to 

deny the request for a commercial sign located at 857 Marion Avenue 

with the following reasons supporting my plea: 

 1. The location in question is located in a school zone.  The 

volume of traffic is high already. Dozens of children walking 

throughout the day from Marion Avenue, Pacer Lane and the adjoining 

streets.  The proposed sign will easily district drivers and cause 

potential danger to the children who are walking in that area.  The 

intersection between Marion Avenue and Mount Vernon Road is already 

treacherous enough as is evidenced by the traffic accidents there 

every year. 

 2. There is not sufficient parking to accommodate additional 

traffic that a commercial sign may bring.  There are only 13 parking 

spots in the lot that (inaudible) the hair salon, Sweet Mia’s and the 

convenience store.  Most employees already utilize the majority of 

those parking spaces.  Patrons utilize the few remaining spaces and 

the vehicle over flow parks on Pacer Lane.  The overflow parkers then 

perform K-turns or alternatively turn around using homeowner’s 

driveways on Pacer Lane.  This is a residential area with many 

children playing or riding their bikes.  The less traffic the better. 

 3. It is my opinion that a commercial sign will be an eyesore 

in a residential district. 

 4. I also believe that a commercial sign in a residential area 

would negatively impact property values. 

 Based on the reasons above, I respectfully request that the Board 

deny the application for a commercial sign located at 857 Marion 

Avenue. 
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 Thanks in advance for your assistance in presenting my views to 

the Board. 

 Sincerely, Eric Coley(sp). 

 The next one is from Kathleen Hopko from 835 Marion Avenue, 

Plantsville.  

 Dear Zoning Board of Appeals Members:  I wrote this note as a 

homeowner on Marion Avenue and a lifelong Southington resident.  It is 

my understanding that the Board will consider an application of D & B 

Realty Associates for a variance to allow a commercial sign in a 

residential zone under Section 13-05.D and 15-04 of the zoning 

regulations at the property of D&B Realty Associates located at 857 

Marion Avenue. 

 As a homeowner in the area, I respectfully request that the 

application be denied in view of the following: 

 The subject property is located in a heavily trafficked 

elementary school zone.  Many students walk past the subject premises 

to and from William Strong Elementary School.  The placement of the 

sign has the potential to increase traffic and cause distraction to 

drivers and endanger the young children who walk Marion Avenue or 

cross Marion Avenue to gain access to Pacer Lane. 

 Second, the subject property currently has several businesses in 

a small complex that has very limited parking space.  Gaining access 

to and from the complex already is dangerous given the volume of 

traffic on Marion Avenue and the proximity of the complex to a bend on 

Marion Avenue adjacent to Mount Vernon Road as well as a sharp bend 

near William Strong School also in the proximity of the complex.  

Luring additional customers into a small complex would cause 

additional traffic dangers given its location and lack of parking 

spaces for additional patronage. 

 The property is in a residential zone.  A commercial sign would 

constitute an expansion of a nonconforming use in a residential area. 

 The placement of a commercial sign on the subject property and 

related traffic complications would have a negative impact on property 

values in the surrounding area. 

 And I’m sure you know that during the American Revolutionary War, 

the Marion community was the site of an encampment by French General 
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Rochambeau and his troops.  A monument stands on French Hill, the site 

of Rochambeau’s camp when he marched thru Southington in 1781, 234 

years ago, as he led 6,000 soldiers on his way to Yorktown.  French 

Hill is located on a plot of land between 1020 and 1048 Marion Avenue.  

A short walk from the complex at 857 Marion Avenue which is the 

subject of our discussion this evening. 

 A little farther down the road in the vicinity of 1089 Marion 

Avenue, we have the Marion Historic District which is listed on the 

National Register of Historic Places on December 21, 1988.  The 

nomination by the Connecticut Historical Commission described the 

district as being architecturally significant as a collection of well 

preserved buildings dating from 18
th
, 19

th
 and the early 20

th
 Centuries 

which together reflect the historical development of the Marion 

Community of Southington.  Again, a short walk from 857 Marion Avenue, 

the subject of our discussion this evening. 

 A commercial sign which advertises pizza and Lotto tickets is out 

of place and out of character in a historic area of this nature. 

 I ask the board to also consider precedential impact of the 

decision before it this evening. If we allow an expansion of a 

nonconforming use in this instance in a residential area, in a school 

zone and within walking distance to one of the most historic areas of 

our town, what won’t be allowed in Southington?  And, what is the 

point of having zoning regulations? 

 I respectfully request that the board votes to deny the 

application for a commercial sign at 857 Marion Avenue in order to 

preserve the safety, history and specialness of our residential 

communities in Southington. 

 Thank you for providing me the opportunity to speak this evening 

and your deliberations and your service to our town. 

 Kathleen Hopko, 835 Marion Avenue, Plantsville. 

 That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s it.  Thank you.  

 Okay.  You are back up. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yah.  Thank you again for the opportunity.  

Again, we’re trying to get a little bit of exposure out there with the 

sign.  I know Kathleen has led this and I actually walked through the 
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neighborhood yesterday and I know most of the neighbors and I said, 

guys, you know, how is this told to you?  What are you against?  Can I 

tell you what I want to do? 

 And, the reaction I had was:  No, that is not what we thought.  

We thought you were going to put a sign right on the first, the front 

corner, which is the opposite corner that I am.   

 We thought it could go up to 24 feet high. 

 We thought it could be a lit sign. 

 And, they were saying, all they were thinking was kids would come 

by and throw a rock and it would blow the sign out and then it would 

have holes and it was going to depreciate.   

 I mean it was one thing led to another led to another. 

 I said, look.  This is the picture.   

 I was getting calls last night saying, Pete, I never knew the 

sign was going to go over there.  I didn’t know it was going to be 

perpendicular to the road. I didn’t know it was not going to be lit.  

And, I don’t know, you know, well I do know what was happening. 

 And, I also know neighbors there that were hanging up the phone 

because they were getting multiple phone calls.  Like one after the 

other after the other.  

 I’m not a lawyer.  But I am looking at this.  I picked it up 

yesterday.  And, it says:  Please find petition signed by over 30 

residents.  Now I went to a resident yesterday and I said, did you 

sign this?  And, he said no. 

 So if you are looking at the signatures, these aren’t all 

signatures from everybody.  So there’s not 30 people. 

 If you thought that it would be my --- useful for me to walk, I 

can get a hundred signatures in that area to place that sign there if 

you thought it would be helpful.  I don’t think that is what we are 

discussing here. 

 I know the board, you know, you guys have to decide.  And, I 

understand it is nonconforming.  All I was trying to do was give them 

a little exposure and honestly I thought it would be actually more 

safe for that sign out there than people looking at 90 degrees before 
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that plaza.  Which, especially, it is in front of that stop sign at 75 

feet. 

 So on the safety side, I know, the safety pitch. I mean, if it 

was pitched to me that way, I would say yah, absolutely I’m against 

it.  I know there’s kids in the area. The kids are in the parking lot.  

I’m there in the parking lot and they’re skateboarding and stuff and I 

just say hey, guys.  How’re you doing?  You know, do you want to just 

go to the side or something?  I don’t want to cause any problems, 

either.  I know there’s kids there and they pass all the time. 

 I don’t know what kind of data or information you have to say 

that this sign will bring in more traffic. I don’t know what data she 

has that says it is going to bring more people to the parking lot. 

 I think it’s going to identify the building.  I think it is going 

to be safer for the building and I think it is up to you guys to 

decide. 

 And, that’s it.  I mean, you know, if it doesn’t get passed.  

It’s a great building.  It’s a great neighborhood.  I get along with 

everybody there.   

 Again, if you think, number one, that it could be smaller.  Let 

me know. 

 If, number two, you think that I’m going to go and get a hundred 

signatures that makes a difference.  Let me know because I could.  I 

could go all up and down that whole area and get a signature by this 

because nobody’s seen it.  Nobody has seen the sign.  Nobody knew 

where it was going.  And, everybody --- and it was told to them they 

didn’t know if it was going to be lit or not. 

 And, at the last meeting we specifically said 6 feet high and it 

was going to be a non-lit sign.  

 So, um, that’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, just for the record he stated that 

this was all the result of some existing violations.  So, typically as 

staff what we do is we verify that the existing violations have been 

remedied before we typically say, vote for it, or its appropriate. 
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 So in this case we just have to verify that you know, if anything 

was over and above for signage, it’s remedied within the regulations 

before any approvals. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, before you leave, do we have any other questions 

of the applicant?   

 I know you had a question about size?  And, I know Matt did, as 

well. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  First, those panels, are they going to be 

white lights for material with black lettering? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI: Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  And, obviously, it’s non-illuminated.  And, 

it is going to be the bronze aluminum for the structure itself? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:   Right. 

 MR. GWOREK:  And, then also, you gave us two options.  I assume 

either one would be agreeable to you but I don’t know how the board – 

I don’t know if we want to separate or just decide now which one we 

would want to vote on. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you want my honest opinion, what I’d like to see 

is um, I’d like to see a couple of more --- I hate to say this, but a 

couple more alternatives.  Smaller. 

 And, I’d like to see the actual color.  If it’s going to be black 

and white, fine.  But if it is going to be a bronze color, I’d like to 

see that.  I’d like to see what we’re getting both from color and 

size.   

 My personal opinion is both of these signs are too big for you 

know, what --- for that particular location. 

 But again, that’s my opinion and not --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, I think I’ve stated that it has to be 

significantly smaller. 

 I mean, if you look, go down Main Street near Clocktower Square.  

There’s a board and each of the signs are this big (indicating).  And, 

that’s in a Business Zone.  It’s got the name of the business and it 

can’t be more than 4 inches or 6 inches. 
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 THE CHAIR:  And, you know, when you look at this topographical 

that we’re looking at here, basically the stop sign is half way down 

that second piece of property so it is not that far.  You’ve got a 

crosswalk at the east side of your building, I think. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  At least it is showing it here.  So traffic is 

already slow.  They’re not doing 30 mph up to that stop sign.  And, I 

don’t know if that is 30 mph or 25 on Marion Avenue. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Well, I would beg to differ.  You know, some of 

these cars, they go pretty fast.  

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I’m just talking in general. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  And, there is a crossing guard there actually.  

But he is not there all the time. 

 THE CHAIR:  So you know, my alternative would be to look at a 

couple of smaller alternatives.  And, actually see the --- exactly 

what it is going to look like.  Color, et cetera.  And, not just black 

and white.  And you’ve already said it’s non-illuminated, et cetera. 

 Because you know, to your point, Matt, on the school, it may be 

the same height but you have nothing underneath it so it’s not as in 

your face as either one of these alternatives. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  My only comment is when you look at the school 

sign; the school sign is not a large sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly.  Right.  And, it’s a different --- whole 

different color scheme. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, I’d like you to take that.  At least that is what 

I’m suggesting and we’re up to the --- are we put to the limit, Dave, 

on time? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No, Mr. Chairman.  He’s okay until the next 

meeting. 

 THE CHAIR:   So, one alternative would be to continue the public 

hearing and have the applicant come back with a couple of more 

alternatives on the signs --- smaller. 
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 MR. GWOREK:    But then would the board be more acceptable to 

that vertical with 8 and half or whatever feet height or would you 

rather see a smaller horizontal? 

 THE CHAIR:  To me, it’s got to be well below the --- wide issue, 

whatever they are there. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Oh, oh, it is.  Either way it is.   

 THE CHAIR:  I think 6 feet tall is really against what I’m --- 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Can you give me an idea of what you think 

overall the size is?  Its 6 feet 6 by 5 foot four right now. You don’t 

really want it lower than 5 foot 4. It’ll be on --- you know.  Do you 

want it --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, again you are only going to see this sign when 

you are heading west. 

 You definitely are not going to see it when you’re heading north. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:   And, you are not going to see it from Mount Vernon.  

You are only going to see it Marion Avenue heading west.  So it 

doesn’t have to be a big sign.  And, traffic is --- I know some people 

go faster than they should in the school zone but, the bottom line is 

with 25 feet you’ve got a stop sign. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I think again, do you think I should head for 

the taller narrow one or the --- 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  -- shorter. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think it has to be tall. I think it can be 

along the line where it is stacked one on top of the other.  If you 

are talking, you know 6-inch letters; it’s just four lines across at 

6-inches apiece.  That’s 24 inches. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  So, 54 high is acceptable, do you think? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think --- I don’t want to negotiate.  I think we 

said smaller. 



Zoning Board of  Appeals – November 10, 2015 

 

35 

 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Well, I just want to get an idea so the sign 

renderings are not --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I like the one where it’s 2 x 2.  That’s my feeling.  

When I say 2 x 2, the way you have it laid out.  Not stacked four up.  

Two by 2 and then that one.  And, then smaller, less obtrusive.  And, 

I’d like to see the colors. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  When you say you’d like to see the colors, do 

you want to see a picture or the actual materials. 

 THE CHAIR:  In a picture.  As long as the color is somewhat 

matching the design of the sign. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I could bring in the material, too. 

 THE CHAIR:  And the whole point is so that it’s not in your face.  

It goes with the neighborhood. And – 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Do you think I should go with a wood sign at 

this point?  I mean Strong School is a wood painted sign. 

 THE CHAIR: I don’t like to get into design, to do your job.  I 

know you’d like that but, um, and then if you come back and we don’t 

like it then it’s you know, well that’s what you asked for. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Even if we look at Strong, we don’t even have the 

neighbor.  You have a huge number.  I don’t know if the number -- 

 THE CHAIR:  And, what is the point of the number? 

 The post office knows you are there. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  For an emergency. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, it’s in the regulations for 

emergency services.  But it doesn’t count towards area for the sign. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it doesn’t have to be that big, either. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Nine inch minimum. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. DiClementi, did you say that the sign has 

verbiage on both sides? 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That makes me feel uncomfortable that you intend 

to take down the bushes to make it more noticeable from the road. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I can’t take down the bushes.  I don’t own them. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I understand that.  But I am wondering if it would 

help if we had the sign with verbiage on one side. 

 MR. DICLEMENTI:  I just didn’t, if the bushes should ever go away 

and I wanted to come to the board and say could I get it double sided 

as a sign, it is a sign that is going out in front.  But, you know, if 

you guys say I can only put it on one side, if it does go away, it is 

going to look strange anyway. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  As long as you have no intention of then making it 

visible after – 

 MR.  DICLEMENTI:  I don’t --- 

 THE CHAIR:  My feeling is, if the bushes go away, that sign is 

going to become more visible and more intrusive than if the bushes are 

there. 

 That’s hiding from two or three out of four directions.  So, if 

they take those bushes down it really then becomes much more than I’d 

like to see which means than I would ask that that plantings be put 

there or something if in fact we approve it. 

 But again, that’s my opinion. 

 So, where do we want to go?  Do we want to continue the public 

hearing and have the applicant come back with something that’s 

smaller? 

 MR.GWOREK: Well, would you be, I guess as part of the 

stipulations, it’d be nonconforming, all those signs in the windows, 

would you accept --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Because the business owners may --- well, if it is 

already nonconforming, they don’t have a choice.  Right?  I mean, it’s 

not either or.   
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 MR. GWOREK:  I just want to make sure that those would be down if 

we did approve it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, they’re going to come down, anyway.  Now that 

the can is open, he is going to send somebody out and whether we 

approve the sign or not, if those signs are illegal, they’re going to 

have to be gone before we can even act on this application. 

 Okay?  I don’t know if that --- does that clarify it for you? 

 A little bit? 

 MR.DICLEMENTI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Let’s have a motion to continue the public 

hearing --- we can take a motion on this one, right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think so.   So moved. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I’ll second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 B. APPEAL #6150A, application of SunRun for a variance of the 

allowable size of an accessory structure (1394 sf where 300 sf is 

allowed) under Sections 2-01A.A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 501 

Flanders road, property of Krzysztof Kolodziejczyk in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  My name is Neil Maceldem.  I am representing 501 

Flanders Road, Mr. Kryzystoof Kolodziejczyk. 

 I’ve brought with me everything you requested. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  And, I’ve also verified the trees were still there 

like on the Google map.  And, he has also decided to put a fence.  So 

I have pictures, the site plan and the site map you requested. 

 Just one second. 

 (Passed around) 

 MR.GWOREK:  Can you tell us what type of --- while we look at 

this, what type of fence?  Is it vinyl? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  He was open to whatever you recommended.  As of 

now there is a 10 foot trees that are spaced about 10 feet away from 

each other.  And, there are gaps in it and he has some other trees 

growing in.  And, those gaps, he said, let’s just put a fence in to 

make sure, you know, everything is compliant. 

 He’s open to any suggestions. 

 And, because it’s directly facing south, where we will generate 

all of our power from, we, I specifically put it snug in the back by 

those trees so you can’t really tell it’s there from the other 

property at the northern end of the array.   Fortunately, because it 

is facing south, the shade will be casting on the northern end so we 

can put it snug.  It’s 19 feet from the boundary line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’m a little bit confused.  The fence looks like it 

is in front of the house.  But not in front of the array.  How does 

that help? 

 MR.MACELDEM:  The fence? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says:  E. Fence.  Where would the fence be? On 

here. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is that the existing --- do they have an existing 

fence? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Maybe, but --- 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Oh.  There is no existing fence.  This is, um, we 

have the fence would be here (indicating).  There is already like  -- 

in one of the photos you can see there are about 15 to 20 foot trees. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Do you want me to pull it up on the GIS?  Does 

that help? 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do that.  That’d be great. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. MACELDEM:  So, this would be the east.  And, then this is the 

east buffer that we’re talking about.  And, then the other buffer, 

which you can’t really see all the trees here.   This is here 

(indicating).  Okay?  And, these trees run all the way through here. I 

should’ve taken a picture of it.  But those are like 20 foot trees. 

 So the fence that we were talking about building is going to be 

here (indicating).  You mentioned 6 feet and --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about back here (indicating)? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  There is like this mound of stones that he has. 

You can’t really see it.  Like he said, he is willing to put up 

anything that you guys want him to do. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: My concern is the site line of this house so you 

can’t see it. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  Yah.  That’s why we snugged it. 
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 So, we have it snug back here to these trees.  And, we’ve cut 

these so we can move it over.  And, then there is your tree line there 

(indicating).  So we’re proposing to put the fence as far down as you 

guys want us to.  And, if you want us to put a fence there, the trees 

are, you know, definitely covering it. Now, that’s why I can put it 

snug back 19 feet because I just wanted you guys to agree with what 

we’re doing. We’re more than happy to put a fence there, as well.  You 

know. 

 And, because of this little space in here (indicating), I mean I 

thought the buffer would suffice.  But I mean, it makes more sense to 

put a fence as well just to, you know, free that up. It’s pretty much 

a --- at this point, you know, how high a fence you want to build. 

 Those trees are like 10, 15 feet.  And – 

 (Everyone talking at the same time.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- in the wintertime you’re not even going to 

notice that they’re there. 

 THE CHAIR:  These are the trees you’re talking about?  The poplar 

trees or whatever they are? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Yah.  So, we put –  

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Have we gotten any objection from neighbors or 

anybody supporting this? At all? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No comments so far. 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How tall will this array be at its maximum height? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Six feet. 

 So, if you want to do the fence like --- I cast it 30 feet away 

from where that tree line is just because of the shade the trees will 

make.  So a 7 foot or 8 foot fence just to be safe is, I mean, ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you just show me, I know we’ve got a lot of 

pictures here --- when we look at the array itself.  The one you 

showed us, this single sheet here --- on this new layout?  On all 

these pictures can you show me which picture is the back of the array? 
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 MR. MACELDEM:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Out of all of these. 

 So these are --- this is the back of the array? 

 So there’s no trees here. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  There are.  I have a better photo. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the aerial doesn’t really show any trees. 

 THE CHAIR:  The aerial doesn’t and this doesn’t. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s looking to the side. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, but that’s looking to the side.  You said this is 

the back of the array. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Okay, so this is the back of the array. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Which is this right here.  So there’s no trees 

here. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  The back of the array and this is all the trees. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  That’s a side view, right? 

 MR.MACELDEM: No.  This is the back.  The side would be --- this 

would be the side.  This is the back.  So this here --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at this, wouldn’t that be that clump of 

trees? 

 MR.MACELDEM: No, these trees --- there’s trees here as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where are these trees in the picture? 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Way down there.  You can see them down there. 

 This is the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think our perspective is a little bit --- if you 

look at the house way back here ---here’s the trees here which are 

shown here.  And, then all of this --- this plus, I think this --- 

this is really a continuation, isn’t it? 
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 But I don’t, in this spot here, I don’t see any trees.  Maybe I’m 

--- I mean we can satisfy this whole deal.  He has agreed to put a 

fence up.  If we agree with the array, and you know, we say okay we’re 

going to put up a fence behind the array that satisfies any questions 

that we have.  In my mind anyway. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I think in general my opinion about this, since 

this is something new for us, is we should try to protect the 

adjoining property owners. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  We should err on the side of question with 

regards to the property owners. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  My personal point of view is I would like to see a 

fence be sufficient to block that system from the neighbors wherever 

they are. 

 THE CHAIR:  Basically, it’s an L-shaped --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It is L-shaped yup.  And, probably 6 feet is fine 

as far as height goes. 

 MR.GWOREK:  And, 7 feet? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That’s --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To Matt’s comment, the trees that are there lose 

their leaves and are kind of bare so year round you would probably 

want to have some type of fencing. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, we’re setting a precedent for all future --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 Okay with that?   From a discussion standpoint what we are 

talking about is a 7 foot fence on both sides of the L-shaped. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  Sounds good. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, could you just give an orientation of 

what sides ---whether it is the north and the east side? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I am looking at this picture which faces north.  

So it is on the north and the east side.  And, the array is you know, 

from a dimension standpoint um, I think where you pointed out on here, 

okay?  You’d have to --- I don’t think there are dimensions on this 

thing but --- 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, I think the fence has got to be at 

least 120 feet long along the rear. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It’s got to be sufficient to block sight lines. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, right.  That’s what I’m showing here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, it’s got to come probably 50 feet the other 

way. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, okay. 

 MR. MACELDEM: Would you mind putting a little mark where you 

think it should go and that’s what we’ll do. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I mean, the homeowner may want to go further, you 

know? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, to cover it up. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I would just say “minimum”. 

 MR. MACELDEM:  He’s thinking about going a full length fence 

regardless that he would do himself. 

 MR.GWOREK: Yah.  I would say ample to block sight lines to the 

neighbors. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think a minimum dimension. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yah, minimum such and such. If wants to go 

overboard, it’s up to him. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  At least 50 by 120. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’m just point out that there is an elevation 

difference between --- to the east it is higher than where the house 

is. 

 THE CHAIR:  The elevation on the east side is higher? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  But that’s still from a --- that house on the east 

side of it is still --- is higher than, right?  Because the elevation 

continues?  So with the 7 foot that means from the array that is 
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probably taller than 7 feet from ground level where the array is.  

Correct, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, I’m just going to look at the contour map 

here. 

 Just pointing it out.  The house adjacent is 290 roughly and this 

is 273 in the back yard. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I don’t think any height fence will block them. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it depends on where --- how high ---how fast 

the elevation goes up.  But if we agree to a 7 foot fence, I think 

we’ve done our due diligence.  I’m not going to ask him to put up a 20 

foot --- I don’t think. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Plus that house is quite a distance away. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It’s going to be less obvious. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR.MACELDEM:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

8:21 o’clock, p.m. 
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 The Chair noted for the record that he would reseat Ronald 

Bohigian in place of Jeremey Taylor on A, B & C. 

 (Mr.  Taylor left the dais.) 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

  A. APPEAL #6151A, application of Yankee Brick Picker LLC d/b/a 

Bricks & MiniFigs for a variance to allow more than 3 attached signs, 

variance of allowable sign area under Section 13-05.C.3 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 1173 Queen Street Units 7-9, property of Perry 

Plaza, LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6151A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. That the variance be granted for four Lego figurine signs 

in the window. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the property is far back from the road.   The 

signs are really not offensive.  They’re required by the franchisor 

and as you drive in from the south to the north you can’t even see the 

road sign. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 



Zoning Board of  Appeals – November 10, 2015 

 

46 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6152A, application of Auto House of Southington LLC 

for a modification of a special exception approval regarding used car 

sales under Sections 4-03.32 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 910 

Meriden-Waterbury Tpke., property of 910 Meriden Waterbury LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Public hearing continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6153A, application of Faith Living Church for 

special exception approval to host a children’s event with tents 

straddling two parcels beginning June 1, 2016 – July 31, 2016 under 

Sections 4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 735 Main Street & 

12 Grove Street, property of Faith Living church Inc. at the 

intersection of Grove Street & Main Street in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6143 with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. The variance be applicable from June 15
th
 thru July 31

st
 

annually. 

 2. There will be a double walled fence around the area. 

 3. There will be a policeman on duty at the time of the event. 

 4. That the applicant shall be responsible for cleaning up the 

property each night of the event. 

 5. There will be no activity after 9:30 o’clock, p.m. 

 6. That the applicant will secure insurance in the greater of 

$2 million or town required minimum. 

 7. The application be approved for consecutive years unless 

(1) there is a substantial chance in the event or (2) the zoning 

enforcement officer or another town agency receives complaints that 

the event was conducted in violation of the town’s regulations or 

zoning board of appeals stipulations. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

 The Chair added it has been an ongoing event for years and it’s 

always been a good event and they’ve always followed the stipulations. 

 Mr. Bohigian agreed it is run very well. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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  The Chair stated for the record that Jeremy Taylor would be 

seated on the next item in place of Ronald Bohigian. 

 

7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6144A, application of Peter DiClementi for a 

variance to allow a commercial sign in a residential zone under 

Sections 13-05D & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 857 Marion Avenue, 

property of D & B Realty Associates LLC c/o Peter DiClementi in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Continued the public hearing. 



Zoning Board of  Appeals – November 10, 2015 

 

49 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6150A, application of SunRun for a variance of the 

allowable size of an accessory structure (1394 sf where 300 sf is 

allowed) under Sections 2-01A.A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 501 

Flanders road, property of Krzysztof Kolodziejczyk in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6150A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. That the structured be located as depicted on the drawing 

23 feet from the northerly boundary and 19 feet from the easterly 

boundary. 

 2. There be at least a 7 foot fence along the northerly 

boundary and behind the structure of at least 150 feet in length and 

along the easterly boundary to the east of the structure at least 50 

feet in length that would block the sight lines. 

 Mr. Taylor seconded. 

 Mr. Taylor commented with the size of the lot and the fence, 

we’ve taken the necessary precautions to protect the neighbors. 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt the overriding concern has to be the sight lines 

for the neighbors.  People move into these neighborhoods because they 

want something that is peaceful and tranquil and to see something that 

may be out of character could be very unsettling to them. 

 Mr. Pugliese added the town supports energy efficient programs 

and it is good to see them doing this and protecting the neighborhood. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 

 Two items continued tonight to next time plus another four new 

items. 

 

  

 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Bohigian seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.  

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:28 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   

 

     Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


